Minutes

New York Faculty Council

Meeting: May 7, 2007
Lecture Hall North, 1 Pace Plaza

Call to order: 
Vincent Barrella, Chair, called the meeting to order at 3:05 pm.
Prior minutes: 
Minutes from the April 2, 2007 meeting were approved. 
Report on Admissions: 

Robina Schepp presented a two-page report on admissions to date, with data through May 3, 2007. 
She was in general optimistic that the entering undergraduate class in the fall of 2007 would meet the goal of 2006 students, which is 26% above last year’s numbers. To date, deposits are running 37% above last year. However, the processing of deposits is happening more quickly this year, which impedes comparability to 2006. She and President Caputo both stressed that, while we are ahead of last year’s pace, we are only 63% of the way to our goal, and many more deposits are needed.

Ms. Schepp reported that the Core event in NYC was a success, and the conversion rate of prospective students attending was better than last year’s. She thanked all faculty and staff who helped with the event. 

She reports that, overall, enrollment for summer looks good. The schedules she presented showed university-wide increases in enrollment headcount over 2006 of 9% for Summer 1 and 18% for Summer 2. However, this is mainly because of increases of 45% and 44% at the graduate level for summer 1 and summer 2. At the undergraduate level, headcount is down 13% for summer 1 and 8% for summer 2. 

International admissions at both the undergraduate and the graduate level for the fall are up significantly. 

In response to questions, Ms. Schepp noted that the average SAT score of the students who have made deposits for the fall (counting both honors and CAP students) is 1029. The corresponding number for entering students last year was 1043. 

Our entering group of CAP students is likely to be larger this year. So far, a total of 306 CAP students have made deposits (190 in NYC and 116 in Pleasantville), compared to a total of 191 last year. This is partly due to our change in policy, and our commencement of offering financial aid to CAP students this year.

Faculty Separation Plan:

Yvonne Ramirez-Lesce presented a brief outline of a voluntary faculty separation plan. A copy is appended to these minutes, and was previously sent to faculty by e-mail. 
President’s Report

President Caputo briefly discussed 6 topics before taking questions.

1. He noted the Department of Education will be releasing new accreditation guidelines soon. The faculty may be asked to help consider ways of complying with these guidelines, especially in the area of assessment.

2. He thanked all those who helped with the Core recruitment events.

3. He noted that the proposed new Conflict of Interest policy is not going to be implemented immediately. On the prior Friday, in his meeting with the Westchester Faculty Council, the WFC had decided to refer the matter to the appropriate committee, and to report back to him on the proposed policy by October. President Caputo asked the NYFC to do the same.

4. The summer schedule is being amended to make July 5th and 6th holidays. Also, those departments that can reasonably do so will be closing at 2 pm on Fridays during the summer, beginning July 13th.

5. In December, there will be two pay dates, one on the 15th and one on the last day of the month. This is a change from our past practice of distributing the pay for all of December on the 15th of the month.  

6. He referred to the budget handout he previously sent, and which was distributed in advance. This three-page handout lists the assumptions behind various budget models, and presents budget projections for 2006-07 (the current year), 2007-08 (next fiscal year), and the three following years. The budget model which he will be presenting to the Board has been approved by the Board’s Finance Committee, and calls for the following cuts:
a. Medical plan cost reductions
                $3,000,000

b. Frozen positions not being filled --        $1,300,000

c. Faculty retirements/resignations  --          $570,000

d. 5% cut in supplies and services  ---       $1,500,000

e. Law school savings                    ----      $   900,000

f. Other cuts in academic areas   ----         $3,031,779

g. Cuts in Finance/Administrative areas    $2,901,257

h. Cuts in President’s Area

   $2,014,271

i. Less: additional stipends to low

Paid-employees


   -$215,000

----------------








$15,002,307







=========
Vincent Barrella objected to the format of the budget reduction spreadsheet, because it implies that the cuts to the academic side only reduce spending in this area by 2%; if all the various cuts, such as the ones to benefits, were allocated to the various university areas, the cuts to the academic areas would be a higher percentage than that shown. 

There was no discussion of specific ways in which the proposed cuts in areas e, f, and g above will be achieved. 

In response to a question, Stephen Brodsky discussed the inquiries by the NY State Attorney General with regard to the university’s student loan practices. He noted that the Attorney General has asked about 60 schools for documents. The university has not been asked to pay any money to the state, and Pace did not do one of the most criticized practices, revenue sharing with lenders. The Attorney General’s office raised two issues of concern, both of which are being dealt with:
· The Attorney General’s office felt it was deceptive for staff at the Sallie Mae call center to not identify themselves clearly, leaving the impression callers were speaking to Pace employees. Sallie Mae is phasing out of the call center business, and for now the staff is clearly identifying itself.

· A former enrollment manager for Pace has since taken a job with Sallie Mae. The agreements that that person helped negotiate present a potential conflict of interest; however, Mr. Brodsky noted they had been vetted and approved by a variety of other people at Pace who were independent of Sallie Mae.

The university is also reassessing whether it will have a list of preferred lenders, and how that list will be established and presented, to ensure it complies with applicable guidelines.

CFO’s remarks
Rick Whitfield made some brief remarks on the new John Street dormitory space. He noted we have not bought that building.

He also indicated the projected deficit for the current fiscal year is approximately $16 million, consistent with the figures used in the budget models the President had presented.

Interim Provost’s Remarks
Dr. Brackett introduced Chris Edwards, a Pace alumnus and newly elected member of the Board of Trustees, to the NYFC.

William Offutt will be stepping down as head of the Honors Program. A committee has been formed to find a new head of the program. The NYFC will be asked to nominate a member of this committee.
OSA is working better. Graduation audits were completed on a timely manner. 

In response to a question regarding the conflict of interest policy, Mr. Brodsky said it was not meant to apply to textbook selections by faculty.

Joseph DiBenedetto asked why Joe Ryan, the faculty representative on the Board of Trustees, is excluded from Board members. The president said that only the board could respond to that question. 

At this point, a motion to go into executive session was made and approved. 

Executive session (faculty only): 

A motion to approve the appended NYFC committee listing for academic 2007/2008 and 2008/2009 was made, seconded, and passed. This listing had been circulated by e-mail and included the results of e-mail ballots on over-subscribed committees. It was noted that the NYFC Fringe Benefits Committee listed there is small, and the membership may need to be expanded at a future NYFC meeting. 

A motion to change the agenda, and to immediately consider the joint resolutions (appended to these minutes) was made, seconded, and passed. These had previously been passed by the WFC at its May 4, 2007 meeting.
A motion to limit the debate on the joint resolutions was moved, seconded, and passed by a vote of 39 for, 29 opposed. 
A motion to have a secret ballot on the joint resolutions was made, seconded, and passed.

The result of the secret ballot on the joint resolutions was: 86 for; 3 opposed; one abstention.

A motion to vote “no confidence” in the administration was made and seconded. However, a motion to table was made, seconded, and passed, so the motion of no confidence is tabled.

The next item on the agenda was to consider nominating replacements for faculty representatives on five Board committees. It was moved, seconded, and passed that the NYFC would recommend that the same five people continue to serve on these committees. The proposer of this motion indicated that there was a benefit to retaining the knowledge these people had gained. The people and committees are:

Sherman Raskin (Academic Affairs)


Rebecca Martin  (Buildings and Grounds)

            Susanne O’Callaghan (Finance and Administration)


Joseph DiBenedetto (Audit Committee)


Joseph Ryan (Information and Technology)

A proposed amendment to the NYFC bylaws, to increase the size of the Scholarly Research Committee to 15, was read. By the NYFC bylaws, it could not be voted on at the same meeting at which it is initially proposed; accordingly, no vote was taken.

There were then brief presentations regarding the Provost search process, internationalization efforts, and Pace’s international programs.

Under the heading of New Business, Daniel Tinkelman indicated he would be stepping down as NYFC Secretary after the June meeting. 

Adjournment: 
A move was made to adjourn. It was seconded and passed. The meeting adjourned at 5:14 pm. 
Attendance: 
	Full-time NY Faculty
	Department / Unit

	Alberi, Mary
	History

	Andrew Anabila
	Lubin

	Antognini, Walter 
	Legal Studies / Taxation

	Athanasopoulos, Demosthenes
	Chemistry

	Bachenheimer, Bruce
	Management

	Barnet, Todd
	Legal studiens and taxation

	Barrella, Vincent
	Legal studies/Taxation

	Baugher, Daniel 
	Management and Management Science

	Blum, Howard 
	Computer Science

	Booker, Don
	Information Systems

	Bova, Ann Marie
	Undergraduate Studies

	Brown, Harold
	Philosophy/Religious Studies

	Bynoe, Anne
	Economics

	Byrne, John C.
	Management and Management Science

	Centonze, Arthur
	Finance

	Chapman, Robert 
	Philosophy / Religious Studies

	Chiagouris, Larry
	Marketing

	Chisholm, June
	Psychology

	Chung, Kwang-Hyun 
	Accounting

	Colman, Gregory
	Economics

	Dibenedetto, Joseph
	Accounting

	Ducasse, Edgar 
	Information Systems

	Dupont, Ida
	Criminal Justice

	Farber, Lisa 
	Fine Arts

	Foerster, Amy 
	Sociology / Anthropology

	Friedman, Barbara
	Fine Arts

	Gabberty, James
	CSIS

	Gale, Judith 
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Garcia-Rodriguez, Antonia
	Modern languages and cultures

	Gloster-Coates, Patricia 
	History

	Gold, Barry
	Management and management science

	Goldleaf, Steven
	English

	Gopalakrishna, Pradeep 
	Marketing

	Gottesfeld, Linda
	Fine Arts

	Gottesman, Aron
	Finance and Economics

	Green, Claudia
	Management and management science

	Grossman, Fred 
	Information Systems

	Helburn, Robin
	Chemistry and physical sciences

	Henthorne, Tom 
	English

	Herritt, Linda
	Fine Arts

	Herman, Susan
	Dyson

	Hoefer, Peter
	Management

	Hussey, Mark
	English

	Hwang, Alvin
	Management and Management Science

	Jaffe-Ruiz, Marilyn
	Nursing

	Johnson, Donna 
	History

	Krauss, Herbert
	Psychology

	Lala, Vishal                         
	Lubin School of Business

	Lamartina-Lens, Iride
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Le Vine, Saul
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Magaldi, Arthur
	Legal Studies and Taxation

	Mangum, Wiley
	Management and Management Science

	Marafioti, Martin
	Modern Languages

	Murphy, Mary Ann
	Communication Studies

	Newman, Bernard
	Accounting

	O’Callaghan, Susanne
	Accounting

	Offutt, William
	History/ Honors Program

	Ottoo, Richard
	Finance and Economics

	Parker, Scott C.
	Performing Arts

	Pender, Patricia
	English

	Quest, Linda
	Political Science

	Rabinowitz, Allan
	Accounting

	Rafferty, Yvonne
	Psychology

	Rahman, Noushi
	Management and Management Science

	Raubicheck, Walter
	English

	Ray, Sid                                
	English

	Reagin, Nancy
	History/Women’s Studies

	Roland, Joan
	History

	Salerno, Joseph
	Finance

	Salerno, Roger
	Sociology /Anthropology

	Sallustio, Anthony
	Modern Languages and Cultures

	Sandler, Dennis
	Marketing

	Sawalha, Aseel
	Sociology/Anthropology

	Scheinman, Marc
	Marketing

	Sharkey, John
	Dyson

	Shin, Namchul
	CSIS

	Singleton, Joanne
	Nursing

	Srebnick, Walter
	English

	Stokes, John
	Psychology

	Szenberg, Michael
	Finance

	Taiani, Geraldine
	Mathematics

	Tang, Charles
	Accounting

	Tarique, Ibraiz
	Management and management science

	Thomas, Christopher
	Theater / fine arts

	Tinkelman, Daniel
	Accounting

	Topol, Martin
	Marketing

	Tucker, Benjamin
	Criminal Justice

	Vambery, Robert
	Marketing

	Varanelli, Andrew
	Management and management science

	Ward, Alfred
	Psychology

	Webster, Thomas
	Finance

	Winch, Janice
	Management and management science

	Zimmer, Catherine
	Dyson


	GUESTS
	Department / Unit / Office

	President Caputo
Rick Whitfield

Geoffrey Brackett

Yvonne-Ramirez Lesce

Robina Schepp

Aracelis Norberto

Cindy Heilberger

Chris Cory
	Administration

	Chris Edwards
	New Trustee

	Darnita Killian
	Student Affairs

	Stephen Brodsky
	Unviersity Counsel

	Richard Raskin
	Counseling Center

	Joe Ryan
	Pace Plv

	Constance Knapp
	Pace Plv

	Mit Roberts
	Pace Plv


Appendix 1 – Joint resolutions.
Westchester & New York Faculty Councils

Joint Resolution 

May 4, 2007 & May 7, 2007

WHEREAS, as discussed in the first part of the attached bill of particulars, the actions of the current administration have caused the University’s current fiscal problems;

WHEREAS, as discussed in the second part of the attached bill of particulars, the current administration of Pace University has failed to show the leadership needed to bring the University out of its fiscal problems;

WHEREAS, as discussed in the third part of the attached bill of particulars, the current dysfunctional and unrepresentative system of governance has caused the faculty to lose faith in the administration’s ability to rally the support needed to resolve the fiscal problems;

WHEREAS, a University’s Board of Trustees has a fiduciary obligation to assume a proactive role in the affairs of the University in order to prevent a further deterioration of a University’s financial condition and its ability to survive.

NOW THEREFORE BE IT RESOLVED THAT:

1.
The April action of the Planning and Budget Committee in approving, without knowledge of any details, the President’s proposed budget cuts should be ignored by the Board of Trustees. The Board of Trustees should carefully consider the alternative budget cuts proposed by the faculty in its April meetings, and previously transmitted to the Board.

2. 
It is respectfully submitted, that the Board of Trustees meet as a whole, or in smaller groups should they so desire, with representatives of the faculty in an effort to resolve the University’s budget problems and to develop a substantial and meaningful form of shared governance at the University.

3.
It is respectfully submitted, that the University’s Board of Trustees should seek the voluntary resignation of the University’s current President.

4. 
This Resolution be immediately served upon the entire Board of Trustees and Goldin & Associates by the Secretaries of the New York Faculty Council and the Westchester Faculty Council immediately upon its passage by each of those bodies.

Bill of Particulars

Part 1 – Administration actions that have led to the University’s current fiscal problems

1. In 2003, President Caputo pushed for the adoption by Pace, without adequate study, a guaranteed tuition plan.

2. The administration has spent money on non-essential programs, that either show an ambition beyond the university’s resources, or are simply unnecessary. Examples include

a. A misguided attempt at setting up international centers

b. The Pace Poll

c. The Center for Downtown New York

3. The administration has repeatedly advocated increases in tuition beyond what the market will bear, including a 13% increase in undergraduate tuition in 2005/06 and a 19% increase in 2006/2007. These increases led to a collapse of new undergraduate enrollment in 2006/2007.

4. The administration steadily refused to recognize the failure of the guaranteed tuition concept, and failed to take corrective action on a timely basis. Indeed, the university wasted funds on an outside study of the admissions process, which verified the common knowledge that the guaranteed tuition program, and the large fiscal increases, were factors in the enrollment shortfall.

5. The administration has failed to competently track the university’s progress in meeting its budgets. 

a. For several years in a row, errors in budgeting have been the excuse for large unfavorable budget variances.

b. Last year, university officials failed to  notice on a timely basis that, while overall university enrollment was relatively steady, the mix of enrollment had shifted towards heavily discounted programs, meaning total revenues were falling. 

c. The university does not routinely prepare financial statements on a monthly or quarterly basis.

6. The administration failed to take timely action to adjust the revenue and expense budgets in light of economic realities. 

a. The 2006/2007 budget included an assumption that enrollment would actually rise in spite of the 19% tuition increase, because this assumption helped the administration pretend the budget could be balanced. 

b. While the existence of a major enrollment shortfall in new undergraduates was evident by May, 2006, the administration has taken no decisive action to cancel or curtail any optional or unsuccessful programs up until the current date. 

c. The administration has failed to come up with a comprehensive and comprehensible plan of  how Pace can, on an ongoing basis, attract faculty and students and balance its budget.

7. The University currently has exhausted its borrowing capacity.

Part 2 – The current administration has failed to show the leadership needed to bring Pace out of its fiscal problems

1. 2006/2007 is the third consecutive year in which the university’s expenses will exceed its revenues. 

2. The administration is budgeting for a $6,000,000 deficit in fiscal 2007/2008, and a break-even year after that.

3. Although the university’s fiscal problems have been evident for years, the administration has proposed no major initiatives to deal with it.

a. The administration resisted ending the disastrous Guaranteed Tuition Plan, and did not do so until (expensive and unnecessary) consultants confirmed the obvious need to do so.

b. The administration has proposed no significant restructuring of schools or programs to cut expenses.

4. There has been a pattern of turnover of key personnel over the past several years, including the provost, the head of enrollment management, and deans. 

5. As of the beginning of May, the administration has not revealed any specific cuts in programs or staff for the upcoming year.

6. Much of the administration’s proposal for the upcoming year represents a pattern of drift, rather than proactive decision-making. Thus, savings generated by salary freezes and failure to replace retirees mean that, rather than setting priorities, the administration will be reacting to individual random decisions. 

Part 3 -- The current dysfunctional and unrepresentative system of governance has caused the faculty to lose faith in the administration’s ability to rally the support needed to resolve the fiscal problems:

1. The faculty has complained for many years that it is underrepresented in key committees, and at the Board level, and that its recommendations are often ignored. 

a. Last year, for example, the faculty admissions committees objected to the proposed 19% tuition increase, but their voice was ignored. 

b. This year, after months of work, an ad hoc committee proposed recommendations for cuts in the non-academic areas of the university budget. After the New York Faculty Council and the Westchester Faculty Council voted to transmit this report, and two accompanying resolutions, to the Board of Trustees, the President tried to insist that the choice of what information goes to the Board can only be exercised by the board’s Finance Committee. In addition, the faculty resolutions supporting this report were  not forwarded to the Planning and Budget Committee in advance of its April 25th meeting. 

2. Routinely, faculty are not given access to key data. 

a. For example, the faculty representative on the board’s Audit Committee is excluded from executive sessions of that body.

b. Not until after the faculty delivered an ultimatum to the Board, in October, 2006, did the administration begin sharing detail data on university budgets. 

c. Faculty who ask what the President’s compensation is are told this is confidential, even though it is, of course, legally required to be disclosed in the University’s annual Form 990 filings. 

d. Information provided to faculty is often misleading. For example, the budget spreadsheets used to summarize the effects of the proposed budget cuts on various areas misleadingly show a cut to academic areas of under 2%, when in fact, if the impacts of salary freezes, benefit cuts, frozen positions, supply cuts, and other proposed cuts were properly allocated, the cuts to academic areas would be far higher.

3. The Planning and Budget Committee is dysfunctional. 

a. It is composed primarily of administrators, who lack organizational independence from the President.

b. If its April meeting was at all representative, it is a mere rubber stamp. That meeting’s main purpose was to consider the administration’s proposed budget cuts, yet the committee had neither the time nor the information needed to perform a true deliberative role. It received the agenda via e-mail at 4 p.m. of the prior day. It was sent no data except a one-page spreadsheet, containing an outdated version of the budget proposal, and was never given the current proposal in written form. It was informed that, for legal reasons, the President could not divulge the specifics of any area that was being cut, or, for that matter, any area that is not being cut. All the administrators (and none of the faculty present) voted in favor of the President’s proposal, in spite of the inadequacy of the information provided. 

c. Members of two other faculty committees were invited to be present at the April Planning and Budget Committee meeting, apparently to create the illusion of true consultation with the faculty. Since the proposals by the faculty were not discussed, and these faculty members were unable to vote at the Planning and Budget meeting, there was no true consultation.

Appendix 2 – Faculty Separation Policy

PACE UNIVERSITY


FACULTY SEPARATION INCENTIVE PROGRAM 2007

Eligibility:


Active full-time tenured faculty
 who were hired by Pace University (the “University”) prior to January 1, 1996, and meet the University’s “Rule of 75” (age plus a minimum of ten (10) years of service equals 75) on or before June 30, 2007.

Incentive Options:

Option A

Separation on June 30, 2007 and eligible for Rule of 75 benefits on July 1, 2007.  Except for the continuation of annual base salary on the date of separation (“Base Salary”), which will continue to be paid on a pro rata basis during the period July 1, 2007 through August 31, 2007, the appointment letter for the 2006-2007 academic year will be null and void.  Stipend, overage, and extra compensation arrangements are not included in the Base Salary.  Except for the benefits available under the Rule of 75, the faculty member will not be eligible for any employee benefits after June 30, 2007.  Fifty-six (56) percent of the faculty member's Base Salary will be paid in one lump sum to the faculty member on October 15, 2007.
Option B

Separation on August 31, 2007 and eligible for Rule of 75 benefits on September 1, 2007.  Except for the benefits available under the Rule of 75, the faculty member will not be eligible for any employee benefits after August 31, 2007.  Fifty (50) percent of the faculty member's Base Salary will be paid in one lump sum to the faculty member on October 15, 2007.  Stipend, overage, and extra compensation arrangements are not included in the Base Salary.
Option C

Separation on August 31, 2007 and eligible for Rule of 75 benefits on September 1, 2007.  Rehired at current rank effective September 1, 2007 on a non-tenured basis to teach one-half (50%) of the regular teaching load of the faculty member’s school or college in each of, at the election of the faculty member, a one or two-year period.  In addition, the faculty member will be responsible for mutually agreed upon requirements for service and/or scholarship.  During the one or two-year period, as the case may be, the faculty member’s annual salary will be fifty (50) percent of the faculty member’s Base Salary and will be paid in accordance with the University’s regular payroll practices.  Stipend, overage, and extra compensation arrangements are not included in the Base Salary.  Provided the services required are performed, a lump sum payment equal to twelve (12) percent of the faculty member’s Base Salary will be paid on October 15, 2008 to those faculty members who elect to teach half-time for the 2007-2008 academic year, and a lump sum payment equal to twenty-four (24) percent of Base Salary will be paid on October 15, 2009 to those faculty members who elect to teach half-time for the 2007-2008 and 2008-2009 academic years.  While employed half-time after August 31, 2007, in addition to the benefits available under the Rule of 75, the faculty member will, during the period of half-time employment, be eligible for such employee benefits in which half-time employees may participate.  

Faculty who elect Option C will continue to be eligible for annual evaluations and merit increases, if any, based on established guidelines.  Faculty opting for Option C are not eligible for stipends, overage, or any other extra compensation arrangements or other separation incentive plans, or for promotions in rank.  Separation from half-time non-tenured employment will be effective immediately following the end of the one or two-year period, August 31, 2008 or August 31, 2009, respectively.

The Internal Revenue Code does not allow employees who are working for the University to begin collecting benefits from the Pace University Defined Contribution Retirement Plans (sometimes referred to as the “403(b) Plans”) until they reach the age of fifty-nine (59) years and six (6) months.  

Benefits:

After the faculty member’s separation date, the Rule of 75 benefits include continuation of individual health and life insurance and eligibility for on-campus tuition under the terms identified on the HR website (http://appserv.pace.edu/execute/page.cfm?doc_id=8944), membership in the Pace Retiree Organization, extension of access to libraries, use of physical facilities and computing facilities on an as-available basis as determined by the Dean, and continued e-mail access and availability of ICE internet service (paid by the faculty member) for personal non-business purposes, regular mailings and updates on University activities and special invitations to University events.  
Office of the Interim Provost and EVP of Academic Affairs

May 3, 2007
Appendix 3 – NYFC Committees for 2007/08 and 2008/09
This list incorporates the results of the ballot conducted by e-mail ending April 20, 2007. The lists below reflect 86 responses by faculty volunteering, and 44 ballots on disputed positions.

1. Academic Resources
The top ten vote getters were:

	Ronald Frank 

	Catherine Zimmer 

	Michael Kazlow 

	Andrew Anabila 

	Al Ward 

	Linda Quest 

	Aseel Sawalha 

	Branko Bucar 

	Natalia Gershun 

	Ed DuCasse 


2. Admissions and Retention

The top ten vote getters were:

	Walt Raubichek 

	Larry Chiagouris 

	Greg Colman 

	Jonathan Silverman 

	Paul Kurnit 

	Sid Ray 

	Anthony Joseph 

	Wiley Mangum 

	Pradeep Gopalakrishna 

	John Byrne 


3. Athletics
Lee Tagliaferri 

Robin Helburn 

Tom Henthorne 

Alan Tucker 
Jonathan Silverman 

Joe Salerno

Susanne O’Callaghan

NYFC Committee List for Fall 2007-Spring 2009


(Amended)

4. Buildings and Maintenance

Jillian McDonald 
Linda Quest 

Scott Parker 
Shamita Dutta Gupta 

Richard Sayre 
James Reed 

Wiley Mangum 

Susanne O’Callaghan

Dan Baugher (left off prior list)

5.  Calendar
Sandy Salisch 
Janice Winch 

P. V. Viswanath 

Pradeep Gopalakrishna 

Helane Levine- Keating 

Harold Brown 

Picheng Lee 

James Reed 

Ed DuCasse 

Shamita Dutta Gupta
6. Curriculum Policies and Procedures

The top vote getters were:

	Alfred Ward 

	Thomas O'Sullivan 

	Barbara Blumberg 

	Helane Levine-Keating 

	Mary Alberi 

	Tom Henthorne 

	P.V. Viswanath 

	Sandy Salisch 

	Janice Winch 

	Andrew Anabila 

	Richard Otto 


(Dept. Chairs serve ex officio)
Due to a tie vote between R. Ottoo and 

A. Anabila, 11 names are listed.

7. Faculty Affairs and Budget

The limit is fifteen. 

	Susan Berardini 

	Lisa Farber 

	Martin Topol 

	Walter Antognini 

	John Byrne 

	Linda Sama 

	Ed DuCasse 

	Barbara Blumberg 

	Joan Roland 

	Don Booker 

	Bernard Newman 

	Thomas O'Sullivan 

	Sandra Pulver 

	Scott Parker 

	Ann Bynoe 


Iride Lamartina-Lens is an ex officio member

8. Faculty Handbook

Harold Brown 

Yvonne Rafferty 

Walter Antognini 

Arthur Centonze 

Michael Kazlow 

Don Booker 

Greg Colman 

Scott Parker 

James Reed 

Joe Salerno

. 
9. Fringe Benefits

Alan Tucker 

Note: There is also an ad hoc university committee on benefits. The NY representatives on that committee will also serve on the NYFC committee. 

10. Graduate Programs

The top 10 vote getters are:
	Roger Salerno 

	Aron Gottesman 

	Richard Otto 

	Picheng Lee 

	Ira Morrow 

	Linda Sama 

	Kwang-Hyun Chung 

	Michele Zaccario 

	Fred Grossman 

	John Byrne 


11. Kenan Faculty Development
The top ten vote getters are:

	Richard Velayo 

	Karla Jay 

	Mike Gargano 

	Raifah Kabbani 

	Vishal Lala 

	James Lawler 

	Wiley Mangum 

	Richard Kline 

	Roger Salerno 

	Antonia Garcia-Rodriguez 


12. Public Relations

Ira Morrow 

James Reed 

Robin Helburn 

Jaime Rizzo 
Martin Topol 

      Kwang-Hyun Chung 

Shannon Young 

Richard Otto 

Jim Lawler

Dennis Sandler

13. Scholarly Research
The top 11 vote getters are: 

	Roger Salerno 

	Carol Alpern 

	Joan Roland 

	Antonia Garcia-Rodriguez 

	Jaime Rizzo 

	Sid Ray 

	Noushi Rahman 

	Linda Gottesfeld 

	Bill Page 

	Jim Gabberty 

	Shamita Dutta Gupta 


There was a tie for tenth place between Jim Gabberty and Shamita Duta Gupta

14. Scholastic Standing

Art Magaldi 

Linda Quest 

Weihua Niu 

Pradeep Gopalakrishna 

Jim Gabberty 
Barbara Blumberg 

Raifah Kabbani 

Zaki El-Adawy 

Aseel Sawalha 

Dina Taiani

15. Student Affairs

The top vote getters are:

	Aseel Sawalha 

	Shannon Young 

	Lisa Farber 

	Aron Gottesman 

	Antonia Garcia-Rodriguez 

	Thomas O'Sullivan 

	Benjamin Tucker 

	Jonathan Silverman 

	Paul Kurnit 

	James Reed 


16. Student Publications

Lee Tagliaferri 

Walter Raubichek 

Christelle Scharff 

Alan Tucker 
Harold Brown 

Emilie Zaslow

Susanne O’Callaghan

�		Active full-time faculty does not include Professor Emeritus in Residence or faculty on a 	long term disability leave of absence.





